
Hibaldstow Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting


Minutes of the meeting of Hibaldstow Annual Parish Meeting held at 6.30pm on Thursday 21st March 2024 at the Village Hall, Station Road. 

Present:
Cllr Brooks (Chairman), Cllr Hunt, Cllr Pickering, Cllr North, Cllr Riley, Cllr Stothard, Cllr Talliss & Whitaker.

Also present:
5 residents, Ward Cllr Foster, Clerk to the Council – Deb Hotson.


1. To receive apologies for absence.
Apologies received from Cllrs Mawdsley and Stirling.
2. To approve the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of 16th March 2023.
Resolved - The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting were approved as a true and correct record. 
3. To receive the Chairman’s report


Cllr Brooks read out his report.  
The May elections 2023 resulted in 9 Councillors being elected, leaving 2 vacancies which were filled with the co-option of Jackie Sterling and Maxine Butler. Maxine resigned in November and Andy Elletson resigned in February. Keith Hunt was co-opted in February, currently one vacancy. 

NLC Ridge Ward Cllrs Trevor Foster and David Garritt were elected representing Hibaldstow, Redbourne and Kirton-in-Lindsey.  Consultation is currently being undertaken on a Community Governance review of NLC Parish Councils.   www.northlincs.gov.uk/community-goverance-review
The Council are represented on ERNLLCA` s  NLDC & the Executive Committee, NLC - TPC Liaison and NATS committees.

Councillors and the Clerk attended a full training event with ERNLLCA together with councillors from Broughton and Scawby.  

The 2023/24 Precept of £20k, has been utilised for Governance, Administration and Maintenance together with grants to North Lincolnshire Aviation Heritage Centre, Shires Bowls, Lives, Hibaldstow Players, Village Hall and Village Voice. A Coronation plaque, post poppies and wreaths have also been provided.

A meeting with NLC Officers has resulted in a Traffic Regulation Order for Church Street with improvement works scheduled.

The Station Road estate roads have been named in recognition of three sets of brothers from the village who lost their lives during WW1, Havercroft Drive, Toyne Avenue and Williamson Place.

Planning Enforcement & Appeal for the temporary storage of prefabricated units on the Airfield was dismissed with a condition that `they are to be deployed by February 2024` 

The Parish Council supported the planning application for Additional facilities at the RAF WW2 Memorial Centre and listed building consent to carry out repairs due to fire damage and associated works on Hibaldstow Bridge, works were scheduled to re-commence in February. Also supported Woods Meadow residents regarding erection of four military aeroplanes, however NLC Planning Approval has allowed.

Objections have been submitted for a Concrete Batching Plant at Hibaldstow Quarry, which is awaiting NLC Planning decisions.

The parish continues to be affected with the usual issues of Fly-tipping, potholes, dog fouling, littering, etc, which when placed on social media gives bad publicity, it would be beneficial if residents would please report all incidents direct to NLC via the portal.     Details are in the Village Voice - 

https://northlincs-self.achieveservice.com/module/home   or   Tel.  01724 297000.
Cemetery & Closed Churchyard 

A contractor was finally appointed at the May PCM to repair the capping to the Churchyard wall which was completed in July.

Finally, thanks to Deb our Clerk / RFO for keeping the Finances, Governance, and Councillors in check! 

A resident stated that it seemed that the units on the airfield had increased in size.  Cllr Brooks was unable to provide any additional information on this as the Ward Cllr was not present.

4. To receive the draft Parish Council Accounts 2023/24.

The Clerk summarised the unaudited accounts for 2023/24.  Once audited by the Internal Auditor will be signed off by the Council and published at their next meeting.  

5. To receive the Village Hall Committee report.
The Clerk read out the report provided by Cllr Mawdsley.

The village hall committee have been working with the Parish Council and the local MPs office to update the village hall constitution. The proposal is to move to a charitable incorporated organisation status which complies with modern charity law. This also removes personal liability from individual trustees and removes the obligation for all village hall committee members to become trustees and they can remain as volunteers.

The CIO constitution document has been prepared and trustees identified. This document is currently undergoing the approval process with the Charity Commission. It was agreed that adoption of CIO charitable status should take place as soon as the constitution is approved by the charity commission.

Confirmation of CIO Trustee nominations is as below.
· Alan Smith

· Richard Riley

· David Stothard

· Nigel Whitaker

· Colin Mawdsley

A new constitution governing the day-to-day operation of the village hall committee was circulated and approved at the meeting. This document will supersede the previous constitution as of 1st Feb 2024.

As the new CIO is not yet approved, the existing trustees will remain in place until the CIO is adopted. These are:

· Colin Mawdsley

· Alan Smith

· Richard Riley

· Julie Mawdsley
Trustee Report 2023

The Village Hall Committee continued almost unchanged from that which took over the took over the management of the hall in late 2021, however we do welcome Phil King to our group and thank him for throwing himself into the role. The committee membership stands at 10, plus our Parish Council nominee, there is always space for more, for anyone who wants to get involved.

The hall and playing fields are enjoying more use than at any time since COVID with a mother and toddler group, yoga and Zumba starting in the hall and children’s football making use of the field.

The hall has been used for several ‘one-off’ events like coffee mornings and children’s parties, and we were obviously overjoyed to welcome the pantomime to the hall last February and look forward to Jack and the Beanstalk arriving shortly. We continue to encourage new groups to come and use the facility, we would love to see it in use multiple times each day.

Over the last year the Committee has organised several social events including quiz/bingo nights, food evenings, film club and a Tommy Cooper night. The committee also organised the summer gala in June and are already well on with planning these years. We continue to organise events with the main objective of creating social events where the people of Hibaldstow can come together, however, it is important that they at least break even and are not a financial burden the hall.

Whilst we do organise occasional social events, it is worth repeating that our primary purpose is to provide a quality venue for people in the village to use. If people want some sort of club or society or event then the hall committee will help and assist in any way it can, but they will always need a champion from the community to take the lead who we can support.

Over the last year we have seen several improvements to the hall, some have been funded by grants, some by the 200 Club, some in partnership with hall users, some in co-operation with the Parish Council and some from our own funds. These include:

● Redecoration

● New cooker

● Internet and Wi-Fi installation

● Water heaters for the sinks

● Junior football pitch goals

● Solar panels and batteries

● Stage

We are currently seeking funding for a new container to increase our equipment storage that is convenient for use in the hall.

The elephant in the room is the heating. When the solar panels were installed, we removed the old, unreliable and inefficient gas boiler and moved to electric heating. This was an economic decision as it allowed us to remove the gas supply from the hall and avoid paying the standing charge for the 8 months of the year when the heating isn’t used, and also install a modern efficient system.

Unfortunately, it is apparent that the system that was specified for us is insufficient for our hall in cold periods. We have added to the initial installation and will continue to make further improvements until it is fit for purpose. We understand that having a warm venue is essential if we want to attract regular users and we will continue to improve this area of the hall.

We continue to work with the Parish Council and Local Authority to develop plans for improving the changing rooms and sports facilities which are currently not fit for purpose. This is significant investment and will not happen overnight, so please be patient.

Financially the hall runs at an operating loss (i.e. our routine income is not covering our routine costs, ignoring grants received and enhancement costs). We need to reduce this loss, or we don’t have a long-term future. Last year we increased our hire costs for the first time in 10 years, and we did warn that it wouldn’t be another 10 years until the next increase as that increase only reduced our losses, it didn’t remove it. The responsible approach is to increase our hire costs to reflect increases in our operating costs each year and avoid massive increases. This year the standard hourly rate is therefore increasing from £12 to £15. We believe this is still good value compared to other halls in the area, with similar proportionate increases for use of the sports facilities. Note this is a uniform rate that all hall users pay.

At the January 2024 AGM we will be seeking agreement to adopt a new constitution. The current one is very old, has some restrictions that are no longer necessary, leaves trustees with some personal liability and actually discourages people to join the committee (as it states that committee members have to be charity trustees). We are looking to moving to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO) during the coming year. This is the recommended method for setting up charities like ours following changes in charity law a few years ago. It divorces the role of Charity Trustee from the day-to-day operation of the charity and will give us more flexibility in operation. 

2023 Accounts Report

Accounts published at the meeting show a £12590 loss for FY23. This comprises a £6500 spend as contribution to the solar and low energy lighting grant and an additional £5000 in energy price increases in 2023. The committee are working with Utility Aid for a long-term lower cost energy tariff going forward.

Election of Village Hall Committee

The following were re-elected as village hall committee members for 2024.
Colin Mawdsley

Richard Riley


Gill Whitaker

Nigel Whitaker

Christine Riley


Helen Lyons

Julie Mawdsley

Ann Pettitt



Phil King

David Stothard

Alan Smith stood down as chairman and left the committee due to his other commitments. The committee thanked Alan for his direction and guidance over the last 2 years.
A resident asked what the charitable objective was for the Village Hall to be informed that it was for the good of the community.  The resident asked if a reduction in rates were applied to the charity from the local authority to be told that they were.  The Hall should be used as a community hub.

6. To receive the Cemetery / closed Churchyard report.
As detailed in item 3.
7. To receive a report from the Village Voice Representative.
Cllr Mawdsley provided the Clerk with the following report:
There are 6 copies a year.

Basic report is that the voice continues to operate with sponsorship from Techrete, Skydive, Borrill the PC and others.

Costs have been kept in check this year by switching to online printing which is circa £100 a print run cheaper than previous arrangements with Nettl.

We will be looking to recruit new distribution volunteers during the year as our elderly population hand on the baton to younger villagers and with new developments.

We haven't completely got to grips with potential new homes but so far it has been manageable.
8. Open Forum for Public Participation
A resident raised concerns about the recent notice that had been posted on a nearby lamppost stating that East Street was to be closed from 25th March to 22nd May with possible no access to cars and driveways.

The resident went on to say that the Parish Council should have been made aware of this as it seemed NLC knew in December.

The resident went on to say that it was great that the village hall is being used as the hub of the village.

The resident stated that ways of getting information to the right people was important.

Cllr Riley stated that the lack of weed spraying the gullies last year will need to be monitored this year.

A resident stated that it was a great village but how to we get all residents involved.

Another resident thanked the Parish Council for the work that they carry out.

Cllr Foster and a further resident arrived at the meeting.

A resident asked the Council how they thought to engage residents to which Cllr Brooks suggested that there should be a couple of residents per street and these residents should be responsible for looking after the street, litter picking and reporting any issues on the portal or to the Parish Council.  This was deemed a great idea.

Cllr Foster was asked about several items already discussed.

The units on the airfield were to be moved by the end of February and then there should only be the 60 units left on the site.

Clerk to email NLC Planning Enforcement & Cllr Foster with this information stating that the units on site seemed to be larger than previously stored and ask if there was a limit on the size.

Cllr Foster suggested that the Clerk contact NLC Highway Officer regarding the closure of East Street.

A resident asked who was responsible for the hedge and trees on the junction of Old School Lane and East Street.  It was suggested that this was the residents.  Clerk will report the overhanging hedge on to East Street.

Cllr Foster was also asked why the red litter bins on the A15 had been removed.  He stated that he would find out.

A resident stated that with all the traffic works additional usage of Hunts Lane and Beckside is taking place, and he believed the mirror that was currently in situ was not large enough.

The meeting closed at 7.35pm.
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